HOUSING MANAGEMENT FORUM







   Meeting: Thursday 28th August, 2014
   at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Hamilton (Chairman), Irwin and Pointer.
Tenant Representatives:- Ms M. Burgess and Mr W. McEwan.
Officers Present:- Colin Garnett (Assistant Director – Housing).

                              Keely Fisher (Democratic Services Officer).

10 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 12th June, 2014 were taken as read and confirmed.

11 – Apologies for Absence/Changes in Membership
Apologies for absence were submitted from Councillors Barlow, Johnston and Williams and Tenant Representatives Mr A. McIntosh and Mrs K. Warne.
Tenant Representative Mr W. McEwan had replaced Mr A. McIntosh for this meeting only.

12 – Appointment of Advisers: Housing Maintenance Contract
The Assistant Director – Housing reported that the purpose of his report was to agree the appointment of advisers to assist the Housing Service to consider the most appropriate approach to securing future delivery of a Housing Maintenance Contract.  He had previously reported on the matter at the Housing Management Forum on 27th February, 2014.

The current Housing Maintenance Contract (2011-15) was due to end on 4th November, 2015, but did have an optional two year extension.

The Contract delivered day to day responsive repairs, out of hour’s services, void property repairs and gas servicing.  It was based on the NEC 3 form of Contract with a target cost for the completion of repairs.

At the present time, it was unclear whether the current Contractor would be interested in a possible two year extension.  The Assistant Director – Housing suggested also, that it was not appropriate for the Council to make a decision on whether it would be appropriate to offer such an extension at this time.

However, in view of the time frame between now and the date the Contract was due to end he suggested it was appropriate to progress a review of current arrangements and consider the options for future procurement.

The current Contract covered a number of work streams.  The form of Contract was NEC Option 3, which with some amendments had been the basis on which this Contract had been managed over the last nine years.  Whilst this model had delivered the necessary Services over this period of time, in view of the time that had passed it would be appropriate in the first instance to consider whether this remained the most appropriate model for delivery or what alternative options were available.

Key considerations in looking forward would include ensuring cost certainty for the Council, certainty of delivery and quality to customer, and to ensure the Council received value for money.  

In considering the appointment of advisers, it would also be appropriate to ensure the adviser appointed had an ongoing commitment to ensure the successful delivery of any future arrangements, if and when it became necessary.  The Assistant Director – Housing did not suggest therefore that a supplier be appointed merely to carry out the review even though the timescales for delivering a new Contract was not yet clear.

On this basis he had taken the liberty to ask three suppliers for prices to deliver the review of current arrangements, and the cost of procurement and ongoing support should this become necessary.  The details were as follows:-
	
	
	
	CONTRACT FEE
	 LEGAL FEE 
	

	SUPPLIER
	OPTIONS FEE
	PROCURMENT FEE
	DAYS
	RATE
	TOTAL
	DAYS
	RATE
	TOTAL
	AMOUNT FOR 4 YEARS

	1
	 £ 4,200 
	 £14,200 
	24
	 £ 510 
	 £  12,240 
	10 
	 £1,400 
	 £14,000 
	 £44,640 

	2
	 £ 1,875 
	 £28,750 
	24
	 £ 625 
	 £  15,000 
	10 
	 £ 296 
	 £ 2,960 
	 £48,585 

	3
	 £10,000 
	 £23,000 
	24
	 £ 500 
	 £  12,000 
	INCLUDED IN PROCUREMENT FEE
	 £45,000 


The three estimates included the current supplier and two others who the Housing Service worked with.  All three would be capable of providing the necessary services.
Whilst it may be normal practice and attractive to select the “lowest price” the Assistant Director – Housing suggested Members consider more than just price in making a decision.
The strategy for future procurement could have a significant impact on the Council’s longer term financial commitments and it was appropriate that investment to “get it right” at the start was essential.
In considering the proposals it should be borne in mind that the total value of this Contract was in the region of £1.2m per annum and, as such, the fees indicated represented a small percentage of the total Contract value over a four or six year period and the difference in quoted cost for the work were not significant. 

Supplier 3, whilst highest for the “options” stage had successfully facilitated the delivery of other Investment Contracts in terms of value for money and customer satisfaction.  Again the same supplier was second highest for the Procurement stage, and ongoing support costs if this was required.  Whilst their work was predominantly based on Investment works the Assistant Director – Housing was confident they have sufficient skills to advise the Council appropriately on its requirements.

In summary, it was not clear whether through choice or necessity the Council would need to appoint a new Contractor to deliver these Services.  However it would be appropriate to ensure the Council had considered the possible alternative models of delivery and were in a position to do so if required.

RECOMMENDED:- That Supplier 3 be appointed to assist the Council in considering the future options and if, or when necessary, in the procurement of a new Contract.  Their appointment had regard to the involvement of the Adviser in delivering a range of other Investment works.

13 – Scrutiny of Void Standard Policy and Procedures
The Assistant Director – Housing reported that the Tenants Scrutiny Working Party had been established in September 2013 in line with the regulatory emphasis on co-regulation and the requirement for meaningful scrutiny by residents with an aim to scrutinise two, or possibly three areas of service each year. 

The purpose of his report was to provide Members with an update on progress with the Scrutiny Review of the Void Standard Policy and Procedures.  Tenants Scrutiny Working Party agreed the scope and timeframe of the project based on a four stage approach:-
· Stage 1: Fact Finding;
· Stage 2: Further investigation, compare and challenge;
· Stage 3: Analysis and recommendations; and
· Stage 4: Implementation and review.
A thorough review of the policy and procedures had now been completed by the Tenants Scrutiny Working Party in partnership with the Council’s Maintenance and Operational Teams.  As part of the review consideration was given to information obtained from a good practice review of the organisations service literature and website benchmarked alongside Void Standards of other similar sized Local Authorities.  Void Inspection visits were carried out by members of the Tenants Scrutiny Working Party to a selection of void properties to:-
· Review the current Void Standard; and
· Agree a revised Void Standard.
The Housing Service was committed to being accountable to its residents and ensuring greater transparency in the way it operated.  The Housing Service believed its new residents’ scrutiny arrangements enabled those residents involved to gain a real understanding of the how the Housing Maintenance Team/ Housing Options Team managed the void process.

The Housing Maintenance Team/Housing Options Team would implement the new policy and procedures from September 2014.  A further site visit to inspect void properties would take place under ‘Stage 4’ – Implementation and Review during September/October 2014.   Members of the Tenants Scrutiny Working Party would have the opportunity to view properties which had been upgraded to the new ‘Voids Standard’ and review as deemed appropriate.
RECOMMENDED:- 

(i)
To note the content of the Assistant Director – Housing’s report; 

(ii)
To note the four-stage scrutiny process for future scrutiny reviews within the Housing Service; and

(iii)
To agree the final draft of the Void Standard Policy and Procedures which will form the operating basis for management of the void process by the Maintenance Team, Housing Options and External Contractors.

14 – Housing Management ICT Systems Review
The Assistant Director – Housing reported that the main Housing Management System (InHouse provided by Civica) was some 30 years old.  Its underlying platform was several generations out of date and Officers were experiencing difficulty and expense in ‘bending’ the system to meet their needs.  Over the years the Housing Service had resorted to buying other bolt on systems that were not integrated and it may be the case that the limits had been reached. 

Additionally, Civica, had finally launched their new product (CX) and it was expected that they would at some stage withdraw their support for InHouse.  CX was a wholly different technology – merely upgrading was not an option. 

The Housing Service’s needs were to have the tools and information to serve its customers well and that its customers needed access to information and be able to carry out their transactions efficiently and easily.

The direction Officers were looking towards were to:-
· Innovate to secure Value for Money;

· Increase interaction and website services for customers;

· Improve customer profiling data collection and updating;
· Integrate business, information and reporting systems;
· Streamline system workflow processes; and
· Enable mobile working to support new working practices to improve performance and outcomes.
To that end they had invited quotes from three consultants to carry out the initial review which would consist of:
· Meeting with Council business and technical personnel to discuss the current ICT environment, the current system’s capabilities and future requirements; 

· Undertake a review and gap analysis of Inhouse and other systems in use;

· Set out a series of options to meet the Council’s requirements supported by indicative costs; and

· Provide a report detailing the review, findings and recommendations. 

The quotes had been received on 15th August, 2014.  From the four invitations issued two quotes have been received and evaluated on mix of price, methodology and experience.  The submission from Capita exceeded the criteria and additionally had the capacity to undertake and delivery of a full replacement system, if that was what is recommended and agreed.  The price was £9,500. 

In the event that substantial investment was required and approved the second stage would be to go out to competitive tender to outsource the planning and implementation.
RECOMMENDED:- (i) To agree an initial review be carried out by an independent consultant with the additional resources required being met from the existing agreed Budget; and

(ii) That Capita’s ICT and Transformation Consultancy be approved.

15 – Housing Department Relocation to the Town Hall
The Assistant Director - Housing reported that the Housing Department were expecting to move towards the end of October 2014 to the Town Hall.  It would not be practical to facilitate the move without some disruption to normal Service provision.
The actual move would be carried out in one move on a Saturday to minimise disruption within the Town Hall.  Staff would pack their own equipment and effects on the Friday and unpack in their new location on the Monday.

Steele’s would carry out the furniture and equipment removal.

The approach to the practical aspects of moving would be based on:-
· Maintaining the publicised telephone and email contact for the duration of the time highlighted and responding as appropriate;
· To close the reception at Cavendish House on the Friday of the weekend of the move to enable staff to complete final preparations for the reception moving;
· To reduce the impact and possible knock on effect on Liberata staff within the Town Hall they would try to ensure that the new Housing Reception area, kiosk and PCs were fully operational in advance of the move so that it could provide face to face service on the Monday and Tuesday; and
· During this period office interviews and home visits would be kept to a minimum and restricted to urgent issues.

The Service would look to publicise the date of the move and arrangements to customers once a date was established. The Assistant Director - Housing suggested this approach would ensure a successful move to the new offices and minimise disruption to customers.

RECOMMENDED:- To agree to a reduced service as outlined in the report to enable Officers, equipment and systems to move into the Town Hall on dates to be confirmed.

16 – 2014 Housing Investment Programme – Devonshire Estate

The Assistant Director – Housing reported that on 27th February, 2014 Members of the Housing Management Forum had agreed the 2014/15 Housing Maintenance Investment Programme.  The report included a recommendation to commence a programme of re-pointing and re-rendering improvements on the Devonshire estate to remedy on-going problems with key building components such as lintels, sills, pointing, render and blocked cavities.

Officers had recently completed a detailed inspection of the estate to quantify the extent of the work required and identified a previously unknown problem of “nail rot” that was affecting the original slate roof covering.

The defect was common across all the 30 properties on the estate and required the roofs to be completely replaced.  The existing slate roof covering was approximately 90 years old.

As the original agreed investment focused on ensuring the properties were “wind and water tight” it would be appropriate and practical to complete the replacement of the roof coverings at the same time.

The work could be delivered before 31st March, 2015 via the Cumbria Housing Partners framework for an additional estimated cost of £280,000.

RECOMMENDED:- To agree to fund the additional roofing work using any accrued surplus budget within the Housing Revenue Account for the current year or, should there not be sufficient under-spend in the previously agreed Maintenance Investment Programme, by using additional monies from the Housing Revenue Account reserves if necessary so the additional work could be completed.
17 – Adelphi Court, Barrow-in-Furness
The Assistant Director – Housing reported that at the Housing Management Forum meeting on the 29th August, 2013 it was agreed to suspend the letting of vacant flats at Adelphi Court and consider alternative options for the use of the flats (Minute No. 35 refers).
A further report was presented to the Forum meeting on 27th February, 2014 when it was agreed to use the flats to provide supported housing for people with mental health issues, to agree a workable proposal by 30th April or if not possible to progress their letting to meet general housing need (Minute No. 63 refers).
Unfortunately it was not possible to agree a workable proposal by that date but following discussion with the Chairman of the Housing Management Forum and having regard to the shortage of suitable accommodation to meet this housing need in the Borough, the Assistant Director – Housing continued to progress the matter and he was now in a position to update Members on progress.
The overall proposal was based on providing independent, but supported Housing to people with mental health issues.  Each resident would have an appropriate tenancy with the Trust. 
It was intended these flats would contribute towards an integrated “pathway” to ensure residents with mental health issues had a range of appropriate accommodation available within the Borough.
Tenants for the properties would be identified with Adult Social Care who would also fund the support required to enable the tenants to live independently but with support.  At an appropriate time the residents would be assisted to move into more independent accommodation.  
Croftlands Trust would have a Contract with Adult Social Care for these services which would be up to March 2016 when the services were due to be re-commissioned.  The Assistant Director – Housing attached a summary of the intended services to be provided as an appendix.  In discussions with Croftlands Trust, heads of terms for a lease had been progressed between the Council and the Trust.
The basis of the lease was as follows:-
· The lease will be for a period of five years with a break clause in March 2016 (to reflect the re-commissioning time frame);
· Either party will be able to end the lease for whatever reason by service of six months’ notice;
· The rental will be £40k per annum with annual increases in line to any agreed rent increases across the Councils residential housing stock;
· The Trust will be responsible for water rates on each property, utility charges for common areas and other charges as appropriate;
· The Council will retain responsibility for maintenance and insurance of the property. Maintenance Services will be in accordance with our normal practices;
· The Trust will provide support and housing management services to all residents which will include hours outside normal working hours; and
· The property will only be used to accommodate residents who have mental health issues.

In order for the arrangement to start there were a number of issues that needed finalising including, the financial and operational details of the arrangements between Croftlands and Adult Social Care, the completion of essential repairs and there remained one occupied flat.  In addition, Croftlands would require some time to furnish and decorate the flats and office before use. 
It was intended, however, to commence the lease from the 1st October, 2014 or as soon as practical after that date.
This proposal enabled the Council to meet an identified need in the Borough and ensured the flats and residents would have “on-site support” and assistance to ensure the intended objective was met and the flats had ongoing value to the community.

RECOMMENDED:- To agree that the Council grants a five year lease to the Croftlands Housing Trust to provide supported accommodation for people with mental health issues on the terms outlined in the report.

18 – Sale of Land at Salthouse Road, Barrow-in-Furness
The Assistant Director – Housing reported that he had recently been approached by a developer who was re-developing the previous Sandgate Public House into three houses.  They had requested consideration that the Council sell them a section of land to provide three garages for the new houses.

The section of land in question was between the Sandgate and rear of Longway.  The land previously had Council garages on the site that were demolished some years ago.  A plan of the site was attached as an appendix to the report.  

The Council had previously entered into a ‘Deed of Contract’ with Electricity North West Limited which included a proviso not to construct any buildings over the power line to a nearby sub-station.  It would appear it may be possible to construct garages without this being an issue.

The land in question formed part of a parcel of land which extended most of the way along the even numbered side of Longway, i.e. the railway line side.  It was not uncommon to experience fly-tipping in the area and there was also overgrowth.

To construct garages may improve the visual appearance of the area.  It was unlikely the site would be suitable for residential development.

Should the Council decide to agree the request, the Assistant Director – Housing suggested it be subject to:-
· It did not compromise Electricity North West Limited’s Deed of grant;

· The site be used for the construction of garages only and such garages to be constructed within a specified time; and

· That planning permission be approved prior to the sale being completed.

Should the Council be prepared to dispose of this site the Assistant Director – Housing would instruct the Council’s valuers to value the site on the basis of the applicant being a ‘special purchaser’ and for ‘best consideration’.  

He would also propose the Council’s legal costs be met by the purchaser.

RECOMMENDED:- 

(i)
That the sale be progressed;
(ii)
That it would be at the purchasers risk to obtain appropriate Planning Permission and carry out investigation works regarding the power line;
(iii)
That the purchaser would pay for all of their own and the Council’s costs associated with the transfer of the land; and
(iv)
That the garages should be developed within an appropriate timescale agreed with the Council.
19 – Housing Management Performance Report
The Assistant Director – Housing submitted information relating to the Housing Management Performance 2014/15 and Best Value Performance Indicators.  The information is attached at Appendix A to these Minutes.  He provided a brief commentary to assist Members in their understanding of the key trends.

RESOLVED:- To note the Housing Management Performance Report.

20 – Planned Investments and Planned Maintenance 
The Assistant Director – Housing reported information relating to the Planned Investment and Planned Maintenance Programme for 2014/15.  The information is attached at Appendix B to these Minutes.

RESOLVED:- To note the information.
The meeting closed at 2.30 p.m.[image: image1.png]
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